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1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 8:37 a.m.

Chairman Miller welcomed Mayor Larry A. Dale, City of Sanford, Tony VanDerworp, City Manager, City of Sanford, and Harry Barley, Executive Director of MetroPlan Orlando.

2.
SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS

Deferred until later in the meeting.

3.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, 

FEBRUARY 6, 2001

Motion by Board Member Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, February 6, 2001.

Motion passed.

4.
CONSENT AGENDA

C.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE NUMBER 2001-03 WITH PAN 

AMERICAN AIRLINES CORPORATION FOR BUILDING NUMBER 508 (MODULAR OFFICE UNIT)

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-03 for Building 508 (modular office unit) located at 1724 Airline Avenue.  The term is for one year with an option to extend for one year.  The lease consists of a modular office unit of approximately 1,440 square feet.  The annual rent is $9,600.00 or $856.00 per month with tax.  The unit was formerly the Airport’s Operations Center.  Pan Am plans to use the building as a reservations center and crew lounge.

Chairman Miller advised Items 4-A and 4-B were moved to the Discussion Agenda, and Item 4-D was pulled from the agenda.
E.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ADDENDUM A TO LEASE NUMBER 2000-03 

WITH DONALD F. ESLINGER, SHERIFF OF SEMINOLE COUNTY, FOR LAND

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-03 between the Authority and Donald F. Eslinger, Sheriff of Seminole County.  The Addendum changes the term of the lease to month-to-month.  The lease consists of 21,780 square feet of land at $0.15 per square foot or $3,267.00 annually.  The land is located at the corner of 28th Street and Navigator and is used by the Sheriff’s Department for physical training.
F.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ADDENDUM A TO LEASE NUMBER 2000-02 

WITH WILSON DRIGGERS FOR LAND

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-02 between the Authority and Wilson Driggers.  The lease consists of 24.41 acres of land on the east side of Beardall Avenue.  The land is used for grazing of livestock, and Lessee is fully responsible for maintenance including the perimeter fence and grass area.  The rent is $800.00 annually, and the lease will be on a month-to-month basis.

G.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF SECOND ADDENDUM TO SNACK BAR 

CONCESSION AGREEMENT WITH JERRY’S OF SANFORD, INC.

Staff recommended approval of the Second Addendum to the Snack Bar Concession Agreement with Jerry’s of Sanford, Inc., which deals with the following major items associated with the operation of the food and beverage concession in the Domestic Terminal:

1.
The original concession agreement between the Authority and Jerry’s of Central Florida, Inc., was effective on October 1, 1996, with a five (5) year term.  This addendum permits the original term to continue uninterrupted and shall terminate five (5) years after a certificate of occupancy is issued for the new concession space in the concourse.  If, at the expiration of this initial term, the concessionaire is not in default, the term may be extended for an additional five (5) years, with the consent of the Authority.

2.
The agreement adds Orlando Sanford Domestic, Inc., (OSD) as a party, and Jerry’s of Sanford, Inc., is substituted as the concessionaire since the original name was a fictitious trade name.

3.
The new food and beverage, office, and storage spaces in the concourse are added to the leasehold, and the existing space where the Jetway Café currently operates remains as is.

4.
Jerry’s current rights to provide retail gifts, news, and sundry items for public sale are assigned to Alpha Airport Services Florida, Inc.

5.
The Authority’s provision of a tenant improvement allowance of approximately $536,000 for construction of the new space and procurement of certain kitchen fixtures and equipment is acknowledged.  This allowance represents consideration for the unamortized cost of Jerry’s existing improvements, for the release of any business interruption claim, for the costs to relocate their main operation to the new space, and for the discontinuation of the retail portion of the concession agreement.

6.
A separate Equipment Lease Agreement for certain other kitchen equipment and trade fixtures that are not included in the above allowance will be executed to account for items purchased by the Authority and which will be leased by the concessionaire.

7.
Jerry’s will pay directly to OSD a minimum annual guarantee in the form of rental payments of $12 per square foot for food and beverage space, $25 per square foot for office space, and $6 per square foot for storage space.

8.
Jerry’s will pay directly to OSD percentage concession fees of 20% of gross sales, except that the fee shall be 16% until either two (2) years has passed or more than 500,001 passengers are processed in the Domestic Terminal during any consecutive 12 month period, whichever is earlier.  The fee for off-premises catering and airline catering shall be 8% of gross.

Staff recommended that the Board approve the addendum and authorize execution by the Executive Director.

H.
CONSIDER ACCEPTANCE OF FAA AND FDOT GRANT AGREEMENTS 

FOR PART 150 NOISE STUDY UPDATE
The FAA and FDOT indicated that they are going to offer grant agreements to the Authority this month for the conduct of a Part 150 Noise Study Update.  The previous study was conducted during 1998 and 1999 prior to initiation of service to the Airport by Pan Am and its Boeing 727 aircraft.  In addition, European carriers are now flying Airbus A-330 aircraft, which were not in the fleet mix at the time of the previous study.  Federal regulations require a new study when significant noise contour shifts occur due to the addition of certain types and sizes of aircraft, and the update will accommodate that requirement.

PBS&J will perform the study, which will cost $125,000.  The FAA will pay for 90% ($112,500), the FDOT will pay 5% ($6,250), and the SAA will pay for 5%.  Our share can be accommodated in the current capital improvement budget for this fiscal year.

Staff recommended acceptance of the grant agreements and authorization for the Executive Director to execute all associated documents.

I.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF TASK ORDER NUMBER 9 WITH PBS&J FOR 

CONDUCT OF PART 150 NOISE STUDY UPDATE
The Part 150 Noise Study Update will be conducted by PBS&J under a task order, which specifically complies with FAA requirements and procedures.  The bulk of the work will be done by a specialty noise subcontractor to PBS&J, known as Environmental Science, Inc. (ESI).  ESI is the pre-eminent airport noise consultant in Florida, and formerly conducted the 1993 noise study for SAA prior to the Airport’s development as a commercial airline facility.  ESI also did the recent compatible airport land use zoning ordinance development for both Orange County and Lee County.

The cost of the study is $125,000, and the source of funding is as detailed in a separate agenda item.  

Staff recommended approval of the task order and authorization for the Executive Director to execute all associated documents.

J.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF CHANGE ORDER NUMBER 14 WITH MARK 

CONSTRUCTION COMPANY FOR THE TERMINAL EXPANSION PROGRAM

Executive Director White advised Change Order Number 14 to the Mark Construction Company contract for the Terminal Expansion Program totals $37,290.  All of the items in the change order will be paid from the Contingency Fund Account since they were unanticipated at the time of the line item budget preparation.  The items were necessary due to either unforeseen circumstances that arose during the course of construction, or due to their nature as value-added changes that will improve the maintainability of the facilities.  This change order is expected to be the final change order for the project, since all work should be completed within several weeks.

The Ad Hoc Change Order Review Committee met on February 28th to examine each of these items, and they recommend approval.  

Staff recommended approval of the change order and authorization for the Executive Director to execute all associated documents.

K.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF A TRANSFER AGREEMENT WITH THE FAA 

FOR THE RUNWAY 27R INSTRUMENT LANDING SYSTEM AND RELATED EQUIPMENT

Executive Director White advised in order for the FAA to begin operating the new Runway 27R Instrument Landing System and associated components, a Transfer Agreement must be executed to formalize the transaction.  The agreement transfers the non-federal equipment that the SAA procured to the FAA for ownership, operation, and maintenance.  Since 90% of the funding for the equipment was supplied by the FAA, there is no cost associated with the transfer.

Staff recommended approval of the agreement and authorization for the Executive Director to execute all associated documents.

L.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF SUPPLEMENTAL AGREEMENT NUMBER 1 

TO FAA LEASE NUMBER DTFA06-L00-20225 FOR THE INSTALLATION, MAINTENANCE, AND OPERATION OF THE RUNWAY 27R INSTRUMENT LANDING SYSTEM AND RELATED EQUIPMENT

As part of the transfer of ownership and operation of the new Runway 27R Instrument Landing System (ILS) and related components, a land lease agreement covering each of the sites included in the ILS system must be executed.  There is no cost to the federal government for this lease agreement, which runs for 20 years, with an additional 20-year option.

Staff recommended approval of the lease agreement and authorization for the Executive Director to execute all associated documents.

M.
CONSIDER ACCEPTANCE OF FAA AND FDOT GRANT AGREEMENTS 

FOR COSTS ASSOCIATED WITH THE RUNWAY 27R INSTRUMENT LANDING SYSTEM

The FAA and FDOT will be issuing grant agreements for the additional costs associated with the new Runway 27R Instrument Landing System (ILS) that were dictated specifically at the request of the FAA.  There will also be a Reimbursable Agreement with the FAA to cover the payment of these costs.  There are two main components of this particular cost increase.  One is for the direct costs of the FAA to provide engineering and design staff services, as well as on-site representation during the construction period, which totals approximately $308,661.  The second item is for the procurement of spare parts and test equipment needed to operate and maintain the ILS system, which totals $151,200.  The total cost is $459,861, and the FAA will pay 90% ($413,875), the FDOT will pay 5% ($22,993), and the SAA will pay 5%.  Our share can be accommodated in the current fiscal year capital improvement budget.

Staff recommended acceptance of the grant agreements and authorization for the Executive Director to execute all associated documents.
N.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF EASEMENTS WITH FLORIDA POWER AND 

LIGHT RELATED TO THE TERMINAL EXPANSION PROGRAM

Executive Director White advised as part of the Terminal Expansion Program, two (2) easements with Florida Power & Light (FP&L) were necessary in order for FP&L to supply electrical power to the new building.

Staff recommended approval of the easements and authorization for the Executive Director to execute associated documents.
Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson to approve Consent Agenda Items C and E through N.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding Item G and why the Authority would be involved in rental agreements with Jerry’s Caterers.

Executive Director White advised the philosophy was that all Domestic Terminal agreements would be three ways between OSD, the Airport Authority and the tenant whether they are airline, concessionaire, etc.  In this particular case, the Authority is the holder of the current contract with Jerry’s, and this is an extension of that agreement.  OSD was never a party of that agreement.  The intent is for all future agreements in the Domestic Terminal to be three-way agreements.  OSD will be the building manager for Sanford Airport Authority.  The Authority would not withhold approval unnecessarily.  

Counsel advised we are three distinct entities and the Airport Authority is required by grant assurances to have control over all of our tenants and people on the Airport.  If we do not have privity with them, we have a more difficult time, unless it is a rules violation, enforcing our rights.

Discussion by Board Member Gibson regarding Consent Agenda Item H and the Part 150 Noise Study Update anticipated start date.

Executive Director White advised the study would begin immediately upon approval of the task order by Sanford Airport Authority and the FAA, and also receipt of the grant from the FAA.  The FAA has indicated that the agreement would be sent very shortly because they know it is a top priority to get going as soon as possible.

Motion passed.
Mayor Dale advised he had intended to speak up earlier regarding the minutes, but he thought the Executive Director was going to correct them.

Executive Director White advised he had intended to address that in his report.

Executive Director White advised the item Mayor Dale referred to was in the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, February 6, 2001, regarding the use of the city loan proceeds, the $1 million loan that was obtained in 1998.  The discussion at the last Board Meeting is reflected correctly in the minutes (Page 8), but he had responded incorrectly where Mayor Dale asked the question about any of the loan proceeds having been used for operating cash flow purposes.  Executive Director White had indicated in the negative.  At that time he thought that was true.  Subsequently, at the Mayor’s request, he had reviewed the records and the spreadsheet, which had been sent to the Authority Board and the City Commission at budget time in August, which indicated that there was $70,000 used for operating cash flow purposes.  Staff also reviewed City Commission Minutes from June 1998, and using the loan money for operating cash flow purposes was a permissible use of the funds.  He did not know that, and when he responded to Mayor Dale’s question at the February 6 meeting, his answer was incorrect.  

Mayor Dale advised $90,000 was used for paying bills.  He thought several things should be done to clean up the loan agreement with the City of Sanford before his term expired on April 3, 2001.  The original loan agreement called for the money to be spent for specific items, and it required a written agreement if it was going to be used for anything other than what was specified.  The money was not used for hardly any of the things that it was specifically dedicated to.  It was used for other things.  He did not think it was used for the DRI.   In the minutes of February 6, 2001, Bryant Garrett had stated that the only non-capital project he was aware of was the DRI.  Mayor Dale advised Bryant’s statement was also incorrect; none of the loan proceeds was used for the DRI.  Mayor Dale advised the Authority needed to modify the loan agreement so that the money spent is reflected in writing and conforms with the original agreement because the Authority only spent about 20% of the money on items that the City loaned the money for, 80% of the money was spent on items that were not approved by the City of Sanford Commissioners.  That needed to be corrected so that in the future no one could cast aspersions.

Executive Director White advised Mayor Dale was correct.  There were six projects the loan agreement was intended to be used for, ILS, DRI, Part 150 Noise Study Update, storm water mitigation for the new runway, and a master development study.  The money was all spent prior to the end of the year 1998.  It was used for the runway project mitigation credits, which was approved, approved cash flow purposes, and the rest of it was used for construction of the runway itself.  Part of the money was used for the master plan, the new fire station and part of Taxiway B West construction.  The entire $1 million was completely used prior to the end of 1998.  Each time there was a draw taken, and there were seven draws, Susan Flowers, Director of Finance, had sent a letter to the Director of Finance at the City of Sanford outlining the purpose for the draw.

Mayor Dale advised that the problem was that the City of Sanford Director of Finance, Donna Watt, was new at the time, and she did not refer back to the agreement, and did not bring it to the City Commission to alter the agreement.  Mayor Dale advised, with permission of the Board, he would go back and alter the agreement in writing, have the City Commission approve it, and have the Authority sign it so that nobody could cast aspersions on it in the future.

Chairman Miller advised with the point that Mayor Dale had brought up, he could see two things.  Number one the minutes must be correct (referring to the bottom of Page 8 of the minutes of the meeting held on February 6, 2001).

Board Member Robertson advised that the minutes of the meeting held on February 6, 2001, are correct.

Executive Director White advised also that the minutes of the meeting held on February 6, 2001, are correct.

Mayor Dale advised the minutes were not correct.  “Mayor Dale advised he thought some of the money was spent just to pay bills.”  “Bryant Garrett advised not on the spreadsheet he had.”   Mayor Dale advised Bryant had stated that the only non-capital project he was aware of was the DRI.  The DRI was not used.

Board Member Robertson advised that was how the minutes of the February meeting should read. 

Mayor Dale advised that a correction needed to be made.  He further advised it was fine with him if the Board wanted to leave it in the minutes.   He would correct it so that it was accurate.  He had not spent time addressing it at the last meeting because he thought it would be corrected, but whatever the Board wanted to do.

Board Member Longstaff advised a note could be attached to the minutes that an assumption was later corrected based upon information obtained after the meeting.

Executive Director White advised he would suggest doing it that way, with a footnote.

Mayor Dale advised that if the minutes were not corrected, somebody coming back and looking at those minutes later is going to think the statements made in the February meeting are true.

Chairman Miller directed that Page 8 of the minutes of the February 6, 2001,  meeting be corrected to properly reflect the truth in the minutes of the March 6, 2001 meeting minutes.

Mayor Dale advised if the Board would look at the bottom of Page 8 where Bryant Garrett said, “As far as he could see there was nothing used for operations.”  Mayor Dale advised he would not let that stand in his minutes, but the Board could do whatever it wanted.

Chairman Miller advised he was directing that whatever paragraphs on the bottom of Page 8 would be corrected and stated in the minutes of today’s meeting (March 6, 2001).  It is a clarification issue.  He further advised the second point to be made is that Executive Director White was directed to work with Mayor Dale and the City Manager to get the loan agreement modified to state, in fact, what had taken place and was correct so that it could not be incorrectly reflected back upon in the future.

Mayor Dale advised it should also reflect what the money was actually used for in writing.

Board Member Longstaff asked if the Authority had a formal loan agreement with the City of Sanford.

Executive Director White advised affirmatively.

Board Member Longstaff advised then it could be handled by amending the loan agreement.

Mayor Dale advised that was correct.

Chairman Miller asked if Board Member Longstaff would feel better if it was so stated as an amendment to the current loan agreement.

Board Member Longstaff advised he would say that was the way to do it.  He did not think we should go back and re-do the loan agreement back to 1998.

Mayor Dale advised, no, it should be an amendment, which the loan agreement provides for.  The agreement says “unless provided for in writing”.

Chairman Miller directed Staff to work with the City to correct the loan agreement with an amendment to correctly reflect how the $1 million loan was spent and that it be so recorded in the minutes to reflect the truth.

Mayor Dale advised the Board should not think that a letter from the Authority Finance Director to the City Finance Director satisfies the requirement for an “in writing” agreement.  That is between the Board and the Commission.   A written amendment was required.

Chairman Miller advised since Mr. Harold Barley came to the meeting for a specific purpose, and rather than tie up his time, if the Board would allow, we would move to Item B under the discussion agenda. 

5.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

B.
DISCUSS REQUEST FROM METROPLAN ORLANDO FOR SUPPORT OF 

RENTAL CAR SURCHARGES

The Executive Director outlined two resolutions advising that the Board of Metro Plan Orlando (MPO) had set as one of its state legislative priorities an item associated with rental cars and the imposition of daily surcharges on customers in order to generate revenues for transportation improvements.  There are two (2) components of the proposed legislation as follows:

The first resolution deals with the existing $2 per day surcharge currently in effect for over 10 years.  The surcharge is collected locally, but is allocated on a statewide basis without regard to the collection location.  Since Central Florida is the largest rental car market in the world, Central Florida should be receiving an estimated 65% or more of the statewide collection amount.  However, Central Florida is only getting about 20% or less of the total.  The proposed legislation would allocate the revenue according to the location where the revenue is generated.  This is called the “fair share distribution” legislation, and is supported within the region by most parties.

The second resolution deals with the imposition of a new and additional $2 per day surcharge, which could be enacted on a local option basis by the county with revenue to be used for regional transportation improvements allocated by MPO.  This legislation is not supported by the rental car, tourism, or hospitality industries.

Executive Director White introduced Harry Barley of Metro Plan Orlando. 

Harry Barley, Executive Director of MPO, briefed the Board and solicited support for the two resolutions.  

Discussion ensued.

Mayor Dale advised he had full support from the MPO Board on everything he had attempted to do as a member and Vice Chair.  At this time there is $600 million of regional road construction for ground infrastructure underway in the city limits of Sanford as a result of our leadership role and favoritism down there because we are a happening place.

Chairman Miller asked, as an aside, as a new sitting non-voting member of the Board of MPO, if he would be allowed to bring someone such as reinforcement for himself to MPO meetings to help him make points and get issues resolved?  For instance, if he knew issues were coming up, would he able to bring the Mayor with him to meetings.

Mr. Barley advised definitely.

Board Member Pieters advised he would also be there as a non-voting member.

Mr. Barley advised Board Member Pieters had been elevated to Chairman of the Citizens Advisory Committee.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding excessive charges being added onto rental cars.  He was afraid of killing the goose that laid the golden egg at some point in time.  He hoped the charges would not become excessive in this area.

Discussion by Mayor Dale.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve Resolution Number 2001-01 in support of  Fair Share Distribution Legislation.

Motion passed.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve Resolution Number 2001-02 in support of a local option rental car surcharge.

Motion passed.

Mr. Barley thanked the Board for its support, and advised he looked forward to seeing everyone at the March 23 Grand Opening of the Domestic Terminal.

Board Member Robertson asked if there was anyone from the rental car companies present who wanted to speak to the issue.

Executive Director White advised the rental car companies are aware of it, but no one was in attendance today to speak.

Board Member Longstaff advised he understood that the GOAA Board had withheld support.

Mr. Barley advised that the GOAA Board is in favor of the statewide reallocation but they have remained silent on the local option views.

Discussion regarding the definition of local control as it affected the collection of surcharges on rental cars.

Chairman Miller advised we would now go back to Discussion Agenda Item 5-A.

A.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF  CONSULTING AGREEMENT WITH CARL A. 

QUESINBERRY FOR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT SERVICES IN THE COMMERCE PARK

Executive Director White advised economic development of the area on and near the Airport is one of the highest priorities for the City of Sanford and Seminole County.  The Airport itself is one of the main economic engines that drives the financial success of the community.  Over the past few years, we have been highly successful in marketing and developing the Airport into one of the fastest growing airline facilities in the world.  Likewise, our staff has been very successful in keeping the existing buildings in the Commerce Park full, especially considering the efforts involved due to the constant degree of tenant turnover that occurs.  The process is exaggerated due to the poor condition of a number of the old military buildings, and the need to continually upgrade them to make them rentable.

However, efforts to develop vacant land in the Commerce Park have not yet taken off.  No new non-aviation buildings have been constructed in the past few years.  It is believed that the time has come to bring in special expertise to guide us in the development of a detailed Commerce Park business plan and strategic action plan.  The use of a short-term consultant with specific real estate brokerage background would help us to accomplish the following:

1. Create a sustainable Commerce Park that attracts a variety of businesses, and which will realize a competitive advantage over other regional facilities.

2. Compile a detailed inventory of all advantages and disadvantages of the properties available.

3. Develop an action plan and financial strategy for the phasing of construction of infrastructure needs.

4. Be prepared to immediately respond to prospective tenants with specific site and utility information that can help them make location decisions.

5. Be better prepared to assist the regional economic development organizations in recruiting businesses to the area.

6. Maximize the return on investment by targeting potential best uses of the Commerce Park property.

7. Provide City residents with jobs and other related economic returns.

In conjunction with the Sanford City Manager, Tony VanDerworp, a qualified individual had been located, and it was believed he could offer us the ability to very rapidly develop the business strategy needed to move forward with plans to make the Airport Commerce Park a viable industrial property attractive to businesses.

Carl A. Quesinberry, of Longwood, was selected to offer a short term consulting assignment to assist on the project.  Carl’s background is exclusively in the commercial real estate arena.  He is a licensed real estate broker, and has been associated with the firm of Pinnacle Real Estate Services since 1993 as a principal, broker, and vice president.  While there, he worked as real estate advisor and as a development consultant on the Recoton project.  Previously, he was the director of sales for Mid-South Realty Investors, where he worked on the Primera development project.

The fee proposed to be paid for the consultant’s services will be at an hourly rate of $35 for approximately six (6) months of full-time work.  This equates to $36,400.  Carl will be an independent contractor, and not an employee of the Authority.  We will reimburse him for all pre-approved direct and travel expenses he may incur on our behalf.  We anticipate total costs for the project to be approximately $50,000.  Funds for the project are available in the current fiscal year capital improvement budget.

A summary of the anticipated main scope of the services for the consultant to provide follows:

TASK A:  Assessment of Successful Airport Business/Industrial Parks
1. Assess the national trends in airport business park development as it relates to park configurations, design and building systems, park design standards criteria, and other amenities.

2. Assess the national and regional trends in airport real estate demand specific to including and identification of the types of companies relocating to or expanding in airport business parks.

3. Assess various financial alternatives for deal structures, leasing terms, and other financial arrangements of successful airport business parks.  This will include the identification of traditional financing, governmental incentive programs, public/private partnerships, and any non-conventional arrangements.

This task will include extensive interviews with airport, real estate, construction, finance, and other professionals in this field of work.  On-site investigation trips will be taken to a number of successful airport business parks nationally, as well as a pertinent land use planning conference.  This task is expected to take about 8 weeks to accomplish, and will result in a detailed report covering each of the above elements, including the sources of information, an interview list, and recommendations for proceeding with Task B.

TASK B:  Coordinate the Development of an Orlando Sanford Airport Strategic Business, Infrastructure, and Marketing Plan for the Commerce Park
Based upon the assessment and recommendations of Task A, the consultant will coordinate the development of the following:

1. A Commerce Park Master Development Plan, to include park layouts; master infrastructure systems for stormwater, drainage, utilities, and roadways, design criteria standards, building system configurations, etc.

2. An Infrastructure Action Plan, which will include the identification of deficiencies, and an action plan for phased provisions of infrastructure replacement by year.

3. A Master Commerce Park Marketing Plan, which will include coordination with existing Airport, City, County, and Economic Development Commission efforts.  Sample marketing plans from other successful parks will be researched and provided for our review.

4. Presentation packages will be developed for use before the Airport Authority Board and City Commission.

During this task, the consultant will coordinate the services of the Authority’s general engineering consultants and City of Sanford departments in order to prepare necessary documents, drawings, exhibits, surveys, maps, etc.  The consultant will provide for publications and presentation of the plans.  The time frame expected for this task is 3-4 months.

The consultant will be acting under the guidance of the Authority’s Executive Director, and throughout the project, the consultant will report frequently to the Executive Director.  In addition, the consultant will provide weekly progress briefings to the Executive Director and the City Manager to outline work accomplished to date.  Periodic briefings will also be provided to the Authority Board and the City Commission.

Staff recommended approval of the concept, and authorization for the Executive Director to finalize contract negotiations with the consultant and to execute all related documents for the project.
Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding how the decision was made to hire a consultant for the Commerce Park development, and who recommended one.  He advised he thought the Board made those decisions.  

Board Member Glenn advised the decision to hire a consultant for development of the Commerce Park had been made months, in fact years ago.  When the Board went before the City Commission at budget time, Commissioner Eckstein said there was one thing that he wanted to see this Board do this year, and that was to get into business development in the Commerce Park.  Staff has followed through with that request from the City Commission. 

Discussion continued.  

Board Member Howell asked if staff should have asked three or four different people, or if staff should have interviewed three or four different people.  

Executive Director White advised no others had been interviewed or solicited.  City Manager, Tony VanDerworp found an individual and highly recommended him for this position.  The Executive Director and the Chairman met with the gentleman in a rather lengthy meeting.  Based upon conversations with the consultant at that meeting, we were very impressed and comfortable with his background and the expertise he offers.  In keeping with Board Member Glenn’s comments, we felt we needed to move quickly.  If we had advertised in the normal way, it would have taken much longer, and it would have cost us a lot more.  Based upon those things and Tony VanDerworp’s strong recommendation, we felt we were doing the smart thing.

Board Member Howell advised that was the problem he had.

Mayor Dale advised Board Member Howell was asking a specific question as to who asked this to be carried forward.  Mayor Dale advised he asked that it be carried forward on behalf of the City Commission.  

Board Member Howell advised as long as Mayor Dale asked for it, he was in favor.

Mayor Dale advised the City Commission asked him to bring the matter forward and he did so.

Board Member Glenn advised years ago one of the things the Board did was to recognize the fact that industry was needed on this Airport to be a success as far as the business community.  One of the hires at the time that we brought in at the time was a part of Ray Wise’s job.  It may have never gotten into the job description.  Then we hired Welch and Company.  Welch and Company was more into marketing and never got a client that they felt comfortable to bring here.  Board Member Glenn advised she had followed Carl Quesinberry’s career.  She advised in her opinion we need someone who can find where the skeletons are such as water and sewer lines, where buildings need to be demolished, etc.  A company was not needed.  The fee quoted is very reasonable.

Board Member Pieters advised he agreed with Board Member Glenn.  It was a very strong request from the City Commission to get something done.   We have not been as active with the Commerce Park as we needed to be.  We should have done something much earlier.

Chairman Miller advised Tony VanDerworp had brought this to the Executive Director’s attention.  He further advised he did not see any stone that would be left unturned if Mr. Quesinberry does his job.  He felt comfortable after meeting with Mr. Quesinberry that he was up to the challenge placed before him.  Mr. Quesinberry is a young aggressive individual with a couple of issues behind him where he has broken the ground.  For the cost that we will get him to take on this endeavor he would recommend this to the Board. 

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve hiring Carl A. Quesinberry as a consultant for development of the Commerce Park.

Discussion continued.

Board Member Robertson asked which new position that had been put before the City Commission had failed.   He further stated that the $1 million lent to the Airport Authority by the City of Sanford, which was supposed to be used for specific projects, was used for other projects.  Basically, the City of Sanford bailed out the Airport Authority with $1 million to keep us going.  

He further asked if the Authority had the Master Plan finished.

Executive Director White advised the position requested at budget time was for an engineering assistant who would do mostly inspection of projects.   The $1 million was a loan from the City of Sanford, and the Airport Authority is paying it back.  The Master Plan is two or three months underway and should be finished next year.  

Discussion continued.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding fuel contamination in the Commerce Park.

Chairman Miller advised there was a parallel situation.  There were issues to deal with from an environmental standpoint.  At the same time, the Commerce Park has been there and it will be there.  We are going to do something with it and we are going to handle the environmental issues.  To delay doing anything that should have been done already is wrong.  Each Board Member has the opportunity to vote yea or nay on the issue of hiring Mr. Quesinberry.  We have an opportunity, and we need to move forward.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the end product which would bring all of the issues together from taking a flat piece of property and putting it into productive use.  This would be a strategic business plan and would put all of the issues on a piece of paper that could be used effectively in marketing the property to interested parties.  The price quoted is unbelievably low, and he was totally supportive of the plan.

Discussion continued.

Motion passed.

Mayor Dale advised Tony VanDerworp is a very experienced planner with a lot of experience in public works and administration management, and when he steps out of the picture, Tony VanDerworp will be a valuable tool and has graciously indicated that he will put in as much time and effort as needed.  Mayor Dale encouraged the Authority to allow Tony VanDerworp to work with airport staff and be the tool that he is capable of being.

Chairman Miller advised he would take that as authority to communicate with Tony VanDerworp from this day forward.  

Chairman Miller advised before moving forward he would go back to Item 2 “Special Presentations”.  He asked Kenneth W. Wright to come forward.

Chairman Miller presented a resolution of appreciation for Mr. Wright’s service on the Board as its Chairman, and read the resolution into the minutes.

A RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION

FOR

KENNETH W. WRIGHT


BE IT RESOLVED, by the Sanford Airport Authority that upon motion duly made, seconded and approved at its regularly scheduled board meeting on the ninth day of January 2001, the Authority recognizes Kenneth W. Wright for diligently serving as Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority from October 6, 1998 to October 3, 2000.

WHEREAS, Kenneth W. Wright was elected Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority on October 6, 1998; and


WHEREAS, Kenneth W. Wright has served well as Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority; and


WHEREAS, Kenneth W. Wright gave freely of his time to serve as Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority for the Orlando Sanford Airport; and


WHEREAS, under the direction and leadership of Kenneth W. Wright, the Airport continued to develop as one of the finest and fastest-growing airports in the country; and


WHEREAS, The Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority wish to publicly acknowledge Kenneth W. Wright’s contribution of time and expertise for the benefit of the Sanford Airport Authority, the City of Sanford, Seminole County, and for all who use the Orlando Sanford Airport.


NOW, THEREFORE, upon motion duly made, seconded, and unanimously approved, the Authority publicly recognizes and extols the efforts of Kenneth W. Wright;


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall be spread upon the minutes of the Authority for all to see, so say we all


This ninth day of January 2001.
Chairman Miller thanked Mr. Wright on behalf of the Authority, and advised the hours Mr. Wright put in were greatly appreciated.

Chairman Miller advised Board Member Herbenar had submitted a letter of resignation effective March 31, 2001.   Chairman Miller presented Board Member Herbenar a memento of his contribution as a Board Member of the Sanford Airport Authority.

The memento was read into the minutes as follows:

In appreciation for service as a member of the Sanford Airport Authority from October 1, 1998 until March 31, 2001.  During this period of time Mr. Herbenar gave freely of his time, talent and expertise to make the Orlando Sanford International Airport into one of the finest facilities in the United States.  It is with pleasure and honor that members of the Sanford Airport Authority wish to acknowledge and recognize his untiring efforts and dedication for the betterment of the Orlando Sanford International Airport and the community.

Chairman Miller thanked Board Member Herbenar for his service and dedication and advised Board Member Herbenar would be missed.

Board Member Herbenar thanked everyone and advised it had been a lot of fun.  He was sure that the Orlando Sanford Airport was going to continue grow, thrive and do very well.

Chairman Miller advised we would go back to the Consent Agenda for Items A and B, which would now be Discussion Agenda Items C and D.

C.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE NUMBER 2001-02 WITH PAN 

AMERICAN AIRLINES CORPORATION FOR BUILDING NUMBER 147

Executive Director White advised staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-02 for Building 147 located at 1722 Hangar Road.  The term is month-to-month.  The lease consists of 14,400 square feet of hangar space at $3.00 per square foot, 61,410 square feet of ramp at $0.05 per square foot, and 17,259 square feet of land at $0.15 per square foot.  The annual rent is $48,859.35 with a monthly rental of $4,356.62.  The previous annual rental was $29,739.60.  Pan Am plans to use the facility for aircraft maintenance.  He further advised Pan Am intended to start-up a maintenance facility for their anticipated commuter airline operations that would be based in Sanford, which would bring approximately 30 jobs moving down from New Hampshire.  They also have plans to relocate their existing maintenance facility from the other side of the Airport to this new hangar.

The reason for pulling the items from the Consent agenda was because of a legal complication, which he would ask Counsel to address.  The previous occupant of the hangar Pan Am was intending to lease filed a claim against the Authority involving the previous lease, which expired and was not renewed.  The short summary of that is that in 1987 a lease was entered into with ATA, the previous tenant, for two years.  There were four (4) two (2) year options on the original 1987 lease.  The options were granted four (4) times in 89, 91, 93, and 95 and extended the agreement to October 31, 1997.  The lease apparently lapsed at that point.  There was no new addendum that took place in 1997.  In 1998, the tenant came back and requested an addendum and the addendum ran for a two-year period until October 31, 2000.  During the summer and fall of 2000 the tenant and Ray Wise had numerous discussions over whether the lease would be extended beyond that period of time.  The ultimate answer is that the tenant chose not to extend the agreement past October 31, 2000.  Based upon that, the building went empty and staff made the deal for Pan Am to move into the hangar.  The former tenant moved out and chose not to extend or renew the lease at that point.

Counsel advised in follow-up he had suggested that we might want to pull the item from the consent agenda in order to give the Board more background information before approval of the new lease was requested.  He did not have a problem with the Board approving the Pan Am lease, but he did think the Board should know all of the facts prior to approval.  The situation is such that the company that was on the Airport, which was a Florida Corporation, sold all of its stock to another individual.  Ken Otto apparently was the owner of all of the stock of a company known as ATA.  When the stock was sold without the Airport Authority’s knowledge, a new owner came in and succeeded to the interest of that tenant.  At the time of that transition the corporate tenant was under Addendum E, which stated that it was a two-year lease.  What has happened now is when the lease came up for renewal again the new owner, when inquiring about the extension, was told that there were no options for him to exercise, and there would be an increase in his rental rate.  He elected not to accept the proposal staff offered him, which was to take the property on a month-to-month basis on an increased rental.  As it turned out in the owner’s agreement with the former owner, called the stock purchase agreement, the new owner had the right to basically say, “I don’t owe you any more money under the agreement we have because the Airport did not renew my lease.”    In reviewing the documents, it is a bit unclear what happened.   Ken Otto’s attorney’s position is that the phrase “under the same terms and conditions” in Addendum E reinstates the four (4) two (2) year options that were in the original agreement.  There are many general principles of law that can be argued one side or the other on this.  It remains to be seen whether or not they will take this to court.  Counsel advised he did not believe they would sue for specific performance of any type so that they would be entitled to somehow disrupt Pan Am’s tenancy.  He wanted to bring to the Board’s attention that there is an issue.  Mr. Fink of Pan Am graciously agreed to enter into a month-to-month lease just in case something does come of this and we would be able to have an option.  The former tenant, Ken Otto, is trying to salvage some $57,000 still owed to him by the stock purchaser by asserting that since the Authority failed to allow his buyer to renew the lease we somehow stepped into that liability.  The best thing that could be said is that the new owner was probably not very enamored with the deal that he had and it was very acceptable for him not to continue on with the relationship with the Airport Authority.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Mayor Dale as to whether the tenant voluntarily walked out and chose not to renew the lease, and whether Mr. Otto ever asked for the new buyer to be given the right to renew the option.  

Counsel advised they chose not to renew the lease and voluntarily walked out, and Mr. Otto never asked for the new buyer to be given the right to renew the option.

Executive Director White advised there is good documentation to support the Authority’s position.

Counsel advised what actually took place was that the new buyer sought to exercise what he believed to be a two year option under the lease agreement.  When the Director of Properties advised the buyer that there were no options and that the Authority would lease to him on a month-to-month basis, the buyer chose not to do it that way.  If the buyer had a two-year option given to him by the Director of Properties, we probably would not be talking about this.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff as to there being a question in the wording of the language of the lease.

Executive Director White advised that staff’s interpretation was that there was no right of additional options in the lease.

Chairman Miller advised he was going to ask the attorneys if this was an item the Board should be discussing openly in this meeting.  Discussion is relative as far as the item being on the agenda.  The issue under the item was for education information purposes only.

Counsel advised the thing that could happen was that the seller could bring any kind of action he wants.  Anyone can sue anyone for anything anytime.  He did not want the Board to be surprised if the former tenant decided as a tactic to bring a specific performance claim and allege that the Authority be forced to give them the leasehold.  That could come up.  However, Counsel was not recommending that the Board not approve the Pan Am lease.  The Board could approve the lease and we would fight the battle when we have to.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the lease with Pan Am as recommended.

Motion passed.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding past discussions about weeding these things out and going with a new business plan.

Board Member Longstaff asked if Counsel looked at all leases as they were signed, executed and renewed.

Counsel advised he did not.  In 1998 when he was Interim Director he recommended, and the Board agreed, that we should move the leases from the Administrative Department, Susan Flowers, to Marketing and Properties, Ray Wise.  He had dealt with properties since departing as Interim Director, and properties is aware of the problem of writing one sentence addendums that extend a lease.  The time when the landlord has the ability to upgrade its position is when the tenant has no further options to extend the lease under the same terms and conditions.  That way we have the opportunity to bring a tenant to our newest lease with the most current documentation that we want in the lease.  This is another reinforcing lesson to make sure that we don’t summarily grant options under the same terms and conditions when there are no options.

Executive Director White advised another change had been made.  Previously the addendums were never brought to the Board for approval.  Currently every addendum comes before the Board so that it gives us more authority and power for what is taking place.  We also are going to make a change in format to the leases by adding a portion that indicates, “approved as to legal form” so that Counsel can sign off before we bring them to the Board.

Instruction as to an official policy from the Board was that Counsel would look at lease format and sign off.

Chairman Miller advised if it was to be an official policy of the Board a motion would be needed.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Wright, to make it an official policy of the Board that Counsel review all leases and addendums.

Motion passed.

D.
CONSIDER APPROVAL TO CANCEL LEASE NUMBER 99-10 BETWEEN 

PAN AMERICAN CORPORATION AND THE AUTHORITY

Executive Director White advised staff recommended approval of the cancellation of Lease Number 99-10 with Pan American Airlines Corporation for Building Number 415 located at 3015 Carrier Avenue.  The lease consists of 12,755 square feet of building and 50,000 square feet of ramp.  The annual rent is $27,500.  Pan Am plans to relocate and expand its operation in Building 147.  The effective date of the lease cancellation will coincide with the relocation.  An agreement has been reached with TBI Airport Management to lease Building 415.  The move-in date will coincide with the Pan Am move-out date, and a lease will be brought to the Board for approval next month.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve cancellation of Lease Number 99-10 with Pan American Airlines Corporation for Building Number 415.

Motion passed.

6.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT


City Loan Agreement


Spreadsheet of Property Acquisition Schedule and progress made by Steve Triece


Status of $8.3 million state funding

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff as to the status of the $8.3 million in state funding.

Executive Director White advised as recently as last night he had been in contact with the gentleman who represents the Governor as spokesman for this particular issue.  They are still trying to figure out how to proceed from a policy standpoint from his office.  The Governor has actually assigned this to the Department of Community Affairs.  There is a gentleman at DCA who has been in contact with some of the Board Members.  They are working out a letter, email, or phone call from someone in authority from the Governor’s office to let us know that they basically have delegated the entire process to FDOT, which is what the grant agreement reflects.  They want to clarify that whatever FDOT approves is acceptable with the Governor.  That is the positioning that is taking place at this time.

Mayor Dale advised that was not quite what Board Member Longstaff was talking about.  The Executive Director is talking about being able to go outside the priority that was presented to the Governor.  Board Member Longstaff is talking about being able to increase the $4 million that Mayor Dale had said was the approximate amount to be spent on property.  The property needed for acquisition is going to cost more like $5 million.  He did not think there was any problem with the aspect addressed by Board Member Longstaff.  What the Executive Director is talking about is another issue of being able to purchase property that is not in the runway corridor.  They are two separate issues.

Executive Director White advised it actually was a related issue because our conversations with FDOT are that whatever the terms of the agreement states is also the policy of the state.  They are saying that the budget indicated in the grant agreement does not reflect a $4 million number.  It is a looser concept.  They say you have $8.3 to spend for the following items and each item is not… ….

Mayor Dale advised the legislative action that gave the money did not have a cost breakdown.  The cost breakdown came about when the Governor said, “Am I going to veto this, or not?”  The Governor wanted a cost breakdown.  The situation is not what the legislation did to give us a grant, it is whether the Governor is going to see that we did what he was told we would do, and whether in the future he is going to look with favor upon giving this airport the leeway of not vetoing the grant or include it in something in his budget.  Let us not confuse where we are with the legislative function where the FDOT might look at it and what the Governor might look at in some future allocation for this airport.

Chairman Miller advised that he agreed with what Mayor Dale was saying.  It was his understanding that it is clear the communication between Mayor Dale and the Governor vs. the FDOT.

Mayor Dale advised FDOT is telling the Executive Director correctly that there is no cost breakdown associated with the enabling legislation.  There is not.  The cost breakdown is associated with whether the Governor vetoed it or let it stand.

Chairman Miller advised it was his understanding that the communication that we have seen from you in writing is what is being worked through the system in Tallahassee with whoever is going back to the Governor, or whatever.  That is his understanding.

Mayor Dale advised the man, Mr. Livingston, who wants us to purchase his property for $76,000 has been emailing and calling the Governor’s office about the Mayor being the bad guy.  Mayor Dale advised he had said all along that if the Governor does not mind us purchasing this property, he did not have a problem with it.  It does not matter what FDOT says.  They are correct that the enabling legislation is right and they did not have a cost breakdown.

Board Member Longstaff advised then as he understood it all $8.3 could be used for land.

Mayor Dale advised that he doubted they would allow that because they are going to be looking at the practicality of it.  He did not think the Governor nor the FDOT would have a problem with spending  $5 million rather than $4 million for the land for the purposes of which we said we would use it.

Board Member Wright questioned how long this had been going on.  He could not imagine not being able to get this resolved.  He advised if the Executive Director would get with him after the meeting a phone call could be made to the Governor and ask him the question.  This comes up at every Board Meeting.

Chairman Miller advised it was going to be his suggestion that Mayor Dale assist in that regard.  He thanked Board Member Wright for his comment and suggestion.

Board Member Glenn advised she got the call from DCA because of her day job.  Mayor Dale is correct in that this landowner is harassing with every mode of communication that he can get through to the Governor’s office.  He is using that.  As the DCA is the one that traditionally has acted on the Governor’s behalf on this kind of things, the Governor sent it to DCA staff and said work this out.  The next thing she knew, she was getting the call because ECFRPC represents DCA on a regional level.  What Cambric advised, referring to the fact that the man said if the Mayor would leave it alone, he would get his money, he had been told that he could get his money.  She had advised that the Mayor wanted to know what effect that would have on the grant.  She asked if Mr. Cambric had communicated with the Governor’s office and was going to either send to the Executive Director or the Mayor a release to purchase this property.

Bryant Garrett advised Mr. Cambric was looking at which angle was better.  They could not find the exact staff member that was willing … they are trying to keep it …

Board Member Glenn advised they are passing buck.

Bryant Garrett advised exactly, they are passing buck.  Mr. Cambric was going to try to get the Governor’s office on their letterhead to say that any prior negotiations or agreements prior to the issuance of the JPA are null and void and the only obligation that the Airport Authority and the Mayor would have is to follow the terms of the JPA.  They would essentially defer and say that everything that is eligible is basically under that and they would remove any obligation Mayor Dale would have had for negotiations.

Mayor Dale advised there were no obligations he had in the JPA.

Bryant Garrett advised essentially that would remove any obligation given in the budget and given to the Governor by Mayor Dale for preliminary cost.

Chairman Miller advised he would remove this item from the floor and request Board Member Wright, Board Member Glenn, and Mayor Dale to get with the Executive Director for the purpose of clearing up the problem.

Mayor Dale advised he had indicated all along that he would be happy to make a telephone call to the Governor and clear up the matter.

Board Member Wright advised it did not make any difference what was worked out with FDOT, there was a conversation between Mayor Dale and the Governor. 

Chairman Miller advised he would defer to Board Member Wright, Board Member Glenn, and Mayor Dale to please help get this cleared up.

Mayor Dale advised if you do what Bryant Garrett is talking about with the JPA you have to follow all of the guidelines of the FAA.

Executive Director White advised that would not be the case since we received a Supplemental JPA in January, which removed that requirement for all properties.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding what was going to happen.  We are now going to remove the priority properties and now any property is prioritized for purchase and anyone who screams and goes to the Governor can get their property prioritized and we will have to purchase that property.

Mayor Dale advised he hoped that would not be done.  There were some claims made and some confusion that we could buy this one piece of property out of this money.  There were statements made to the man by somebody that the Mayor was the stumbling block.  The guy is in North Carolina and the referenced property is located on Beardall.  This Board still sets the priorities regardless of what FDOT or the Governor’s office says, and he hoped the Board stood by that priority, except for this one particular piece of property because there have been some verbal promises made.

Board Member Longstaff asked if a resolution was needed to place that on the record.

Chairman Miller advised he did not think so.  Nothing had changed from the time that the Board approved the priority list.

Board Member Longstaff advised it should be changed to the extent that the one piece of property is included.  If you are going to exempt one and do not make that a resolution, someone will come back with more and more.

Board Member Glenn advised a resolution might be premature.  

Mayor Dale advised the resolution could be made subject to the Governor’s comfort level.

Chairman Miller advised if the situation with the Governor’s office were resolved this week.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, for a resolution to reaffirm the Board’s continuity with Priority One with the exception of the Livingston property, providing the Governor’s office approved.

Motion passed.

Board Member Robertson opposed.

Executive Director White continued with his report…


ILS


HYPOWER Public Records Request

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding where funding for settlement with HYPOWER would come from.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding the status of the suit against HNTB.

Counsel advised the Board asked him to work out a resolution with HNTB and possibly also the ILS.  Resolution of the HNTB issue is intimately connected with resolution of the HYPOWER issue.  The damages we would be claiming from HNTB are being generated by what we do with HYPOWER in settling the case.  He had met with HNTB and HYPOWER.  His opinion was that he needed to get resolution with HYPOWER before he could establish damages against HNTB.  He had been pushing HYPOWER for resolution.  We are at a slight impasse in that their most recent public records request is, in his opinion, an attempt to generate some additional basis for additional delay damages, which Counsel had asked for them to justify.  He was trying to get a number that he could bring to the Board and recommend.  He did not yet have that number.  As part of that package, it would be his impression that he would also have a number to bring to the Board from HNTB at the same time.  If he did not have a number from HNTB that they would be willing to contribute to solve this problem, then he would offer the HYPOWER number to the Board with the understanding that agreement had not been reached with HNTB and we would have to pursue that matter separately, and ask if the Board wished to resolve the HYPOWER matter on the terms that had been agreed to.  That is a lot of talk, but he did not know how to resolve the HNTB issues until he could get a better handle on the HYPOWER damages.

Mayor Dale advised Counsel had come to the Board several months ago and suggested or recommended that they file suit.  Then you wanted to extend the open window and work on some negotiations.  He believed the Board stayed that suit for a number of days.

Counsel advised the date would be April 10, 2001.

Mayor Dale advised that would be another month.  He further asked if there would be resolution within another month.  He advised previously that there would be no agreement until their feet are held to the fire and he still believed that.

Counsel advised all he could say was that HNTB was providing some support for the Airport Authority as it attempts to work a resolution with HYPOWER.  If suit is brought against HNTB at this time, that support will be withdrawn.  That support has an economic value to the Airport Authority in that we do not have to hire experts to assist us.

Mayor Dale asked if that support should not have been supplied as part of HNTB’s contract all along.

Counsel advised HNTB did provide support until that particular task order was terminated for lack of a better word.  The Authority removed HNTB in order to get the project done.  HNTB had said that they would complete all of their current projects.  It was at HYPOWER’s request and the Executive Director’s concurrence that we stopped HNTB from working on the ILS project.  We then brought in FAA to take over the roll that HNTB would have played.

Mayor Dale advised now HNTB is back in that role in spite of HYPOWER’s request not to have them.

Counsel advised the project is finished with the exception of the items stated earlier in the Executive Director’s Report.  The involvement of HNTB at this time is in the role of assisting the Airport on a voluntary basis at no charge to try and resolve the HYPOWER issue of delay damages.

Mayor Dale asked if Counsel would be back on April 10, 2001, asking the Board to stay that suit?

Counsel advised he might.  He could not say yes or no at this time.  Everyone is working toward getting a resolution.  He was sure HNTB was aware of the April 10 date that was set by Board Member Longstaff and the rest of the Board.

Mayor Dale advised he had been involved with some Board Members on lawsuits.  When you need to sue, you need to sue.  Playing games just does not get it done.  He could see this dragging out without accomplishing anything.

Counsel advised he understood.  He further advised it was complicated by the fact that we may be able to get some federal funding that will assist the whole thing, and it is six or eight months before that will be known.

Mayor Dale advised even so federal funding is our tax dollars.  If damages were done by someone, and you need to recover that, then you need to recover it.  Trying to be a nice guy, playing games, delaying things, and opening the window further usually does not accomplish anything except letting someone off the hook that should not be let off the hook.

Board Member Longstaff asked if we could quantify our claim against HNTB today.

Board Member Wright advised he did not know that we could.  He didn’t know if it was ripe yet.

Mayor Dale advised he thought it was ripe.  It may not be ripe from the standpoint of what damages we specifically have.  They have already given a bill for $600,000.  They’ve agreed to settle at $346,000.  The fact that we are trying to negotiate that number down does not mean that we cannot proceed with the suit.

Board Member Wright advised his question would be if we are satisfied that HNTB is into the process enough so that when and if we resolve the claim with HYPOWER and they are not going to assert some defense to the effect that we precluded their ability to cure or they were not involved in the negotiations.

Counsel advised that he was not concerned about that.  HNTB does not have any privity with HYPOWER so they do not have any right to control that.  They could always say that we paid HYPOWER too much and we are not entitled to as much from HNTB.  He further advised he understood Mayor Dale’s position and the basis for it.  As a practical matter, he was having a difficult time going straight after HNTB without having HYPOWER issues resolved.

Board Member Longstaff advised assuming we came to resolution with HYPOWER for $200,000, we pay that amount out of our contingency fund and apply for a grant, what then would be our claim against HNTB under that scenario?

Counsel advised speaking hypothetically there is a direct cost number rounded to $75,000; there is a delay claim for several hundred thousand dollars; based on the hypothetical scenario there would be $125,000 of that settlement that could be attributed to delay damages.  We would then have the ability to argue that $125,000 would be the damages caused by HNTB.  Then it would be up to them and us to show both why and why not damages should be attributed to HNTB.

Board Member Longstaff advised that if we know HYPOWER will settle for $346,000 and take the $75,000 off of that then would not that be the maximum claim against HNTB?  Could we not bring an action for that amount and that amount could come down if we settled for less?  

Counsel advised he could but that number is a conditional offer.  In other words, it is a resolve it now for $346,000 or face the $600,000.

Discussion by Board Member Wright regarding a procedure that could be invoked to get out of the Sunshine Law or is that only in litigation?

Counsel advised that was only if we are in litigation.

Mayor Dale advised he could tell this Board right now HNTB is not going to give you a nickel unless you put their feet to the fire.

Counsel advised if we were to sue HNTB, hypothetically, we could go off record to discuss the HNTB litigation, but we could not discuss the HYPOWER litigation.  HYPOWER and the Authority have entered into an arbitration agreement as opposed to a legal court battle where we would be able to go off the record.

Board Member Wright asked if the arbitration does not give us safe harbor from the Sunshine Law.

Counsel advised he had not researched the issue, but he did not think so.  It is pretty specific in that the courts have construed exemptions from public participation to be strictly construed.

Counsel further advised the filing fees just to get this arbitration initiated are huge and he would not recommend the Board initiate arbitration just to go off the record.  It is at least a five-figure amount.

Board Member Wright asked if we would have to go into arbitration against HNTB.

Counsel advised he believed there is an arbitration clause in the HNTB agreement also.  He would have to review the agreement to see if we would be compelled to stay in arbitration.

Chairman Miller advised the Board had taken previous action to give 60 days.  April 10 is the time certain.  Next month’s meeting will be prior to that date.

Board Member Longstaff advised it should be an agenda item for the April 3 meeting.

Counsel advised he would look at all issues to determine if we can go off the record at the next meeting, and he would report back on whether or not we have a recommendation to bring to the Board to resolve one or both of these items.

Executive Director White continued…


Domestic Terminal Project

Board Member Herbenar briefed the Board on the grand opening celebration to be held 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. on Friday, March 23, 2001.

Executive Director White continued…


Fuel Contamination in the Commerce Park

Executive Director White advised as part of our project to demolish and clear properties in the Commerce Park to get it ready for development activities, we have had our engineering consultants do environmental testing of buildings and soils in areas where old buildings stand.  Last week we were advised by Law Engineering that they had discovered fuel-contaminated soil in at least three locations in the Commerce Park.  One of the sites is the former Navy vehicle gas station at the corner of Mellonville and Airport Boulevard.  There were four tanks on that site that the Navy had placed underground.  Three of the tanks were removed in the mid-1980’s and one tank remains under the concrete slab of the building.  The tanks had not been used in recent history.  Two former aviation fuel farms, one next to COMAIR and one across the street from the Airport’s main aviation airline fuel farms near the cargo building.  Seminole County environmental protection folks met with us last week.  Mayor Dale was in attendance to get the news first hand as to what happens now.  Our first obligation is that there is a thirty-day window to conduct an assessment to find out what is out there.  That is underway.  PBS&J and Law Engineering are working on those tasks as we speak.  The second part is a nine-month window to actually initiate remediation on the sites depending on what is found.  There is a loophole in that they say you have to begin immediate removal of fuels if it is found in the groundwater.

Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering, advised there were three sites that have groundwater contamination.  Two are former fuel depots and one is the old gas station.  The gas station is only marginal, just barely above the threshold and probably will not require remediation.  We will pull the tank with demolition of the building and find out if there is groundwater or soil contamination.  That is the least of the three concerns.  The north site just south of the runway has groundwater contamination to a degree where we had to report to the county.  It will probably require some remediation.  We are not sure to what scope.  The most serious of the three sites is just south of the large fuel farm on 30th Street.  In that site there are two remaining tanks formerly utilized by the Navy and subsequently used by the Airport Authority.  Therefore, the Navy is not obligated to remove the tanks according to statute.  There used to be three tanks on that site.  One had been removed and the Navy thinks that is the extent of their responsibility.  We will be talking with them, however, the worst part of the site is there is floating fuel on top of the water table.  It has not contaminated the water, it actually is floating.  We are mandated to initiate immediate remediation.  We authorized Law Engineering to sink several wells and they began Friday morning.  Law Engineering had removed several gallons of aviation fuel of some sort.  They are testing that fuel to determine if it is Jet-A or JP-4 or JP-5.  If it is Jet-A, it is civilian fuel and caused by us in which case we are going to be responsible for the remediation.  If it is JP-4 or JP-5, it was a Navy product and we would have some evidence with lab reports to go to the Navy or the federal government and have the Corp of Engineers remediate that site for us.  That could be significant because a sight like this could cost upwards of $1 million.  We are hoping the fuel was there predating use by the Airport Authority with Jet-A.

Executive Director White advised Mayor Dale met with staff and the County last Wednesday.  Staff was trying to set up a meeting with Commissioner McLain, Mayor Dale, Chairman Miller, Board Member Wright and others to get the full scope of what we have and how to proceed.  His feeling was that the Authority did not put the fuel tanks in the ground.  They were turned over to the Authority in the 1960’s when the Navy Base was closed.  The question remains as to who is responsible.  He would certainly like to take the position that it is not the responsibility of the Authority to pay the clean-up and use congressional action if possible to proceed with forcing the federal government to clean it up.

Mayor Dale advised as a cautionary note that FDEP through the County Public Safety Department holds the property owner responsible.  It is up to us to be able to make a claim.  They will probably buck us and it will probably take congressional action.  We should not be fooled that if it comes back JP-5 that it will not cost us anything.  Unless they put us on the National Register, and they are not going to do that for fuel contamination, the potentially responsible parties may not mean anything as far as going back to the Navy.  He wanted Board Member Wright to be involved in this because he was very familiar with these processes and regulatory enforcement actions.  His point was that this Authority is on the hook.

Chairman Miller advised given what he heard when this was found and the meeting the Executive Director was trying to set up, he did not know how quickly we needed to move, and whether Board Member Wright agreed with the individuals that were named to get together to see what our direction should be.

Mayor Dale advised Board Member Wright had a great amount of knowledge in this area and can advise the Board.  Daryl McLain, being our liaison, and the Public Safety Department answering to the Commission, even though they are under contract to FDEP, they say they deal with the enforcement arm in Tallahassee and Vivien Garfein doesn’t really have anything to do with it.  However, he advised she probably could have input into it.   This thing could be as simple or as complicated  as a roll of the dice.  It may be that we can pump that water or bail it or it may be that we have groundwater contamination that could turn into something that could cost millions.

Board Member Wright advised he agreed with everything Karl said.  If you are going to have a problem, fuel is better than chlorinated solvents.  It was surprising that the tanks were not found prior to the present.  A contamination assessment report, remedial action plan and all that and it will take some time but it is very manageable.  He further advised he would be surprised if any airport that had been run by the Navy did not have fuel contamination, and as much fuel as had been around here it would be a surprise not to have contamination.  There is so much fuel contamination around Miami International Airport that he would not strike a match within a mile of that airport.  

Mayor Dale advised we did know about the tanks being there.  We pumped them dry, scrubbed them, put monitoring wells on them, and for some reason we stopped monitoring them in 1996.

Chairman Miller asked Board Member Wright if he would be willing to receive daily reports and keep on top of this situation.

Board Member Wright advised he would coordinate with Victor White.

Chairman Miller advised there would then be a meeting in a coordinated effort to keep the County and City involved and informed.  

Discussion continued regarding the Sunshine Law.

Executive Director White advised it was important as Mayor Dale mentioned and that this was not something new.  Apparently this was known back in the 1980’s by the Authority.  Why things were not done, we do not know.  We have presented what we know so far.

Director Karl Geibel advised sometime ago we encountered some contamination while moving a storm drain line for the terminal project.  Samples were taken and we were told to take more samples.  More samples have been taken and the report came back advising no further action was necessary.

Executive Director White continued…


Final Audit Report with changes requested by the Board presented to City Commission. 


Management Letter prepared.


COMAIR Lease Negotiations

Board Member Wright advised he would like to state, for the benefit of the Board, his apologies, as well as the observation again that out of a half hour of what he considered to be fairly positive comments with regard to our desire to continue a relationship with COMAIR under circumstances that would be most beneficial to both parties that he was quoted as saying that if COMAIR wanted to go to Jacksonville let them go.  If there was a more explosive five or six words that could have been brought out of that whole conversation, he apologized for the quote.

Mayor Dale advised the press had not been in attendance at Board Meetings on a regular basis for years.  He advised he was aware of the reason why the press was in attendance.

Chairman Miller advised it was his intent in meeting with Mr. Green to make sure that he understood there was more to the conversation in the last board meeting than had been quoted by the press.  

Executive Director White advised a good bit of time had been spent countering the perception of the quote in the paper.  

Executive Director White continued…


Traffic Report for January


Pan Am News Regarding Operating Certificate for Commuter Service and Arrival and 

Access Slots at Washington National


Meeting with Lena Juarez and FDOT


Six month’s notice on upcoming contracts.  The Executive Director’s contract expires on



September 21, 2001.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding the $8.3 million and assurances that any of that money the Airport Authority had not obligated or committed by July 1, 2001 will still be there for us.

Executive Director White advised it had been verified many times.  The contract is a five-year contract.  There is no provision for early cancellation.  They have no intention of doing that.  They have assured us.  We met with the Comptroller of FDOT a few weeks ago to specifically talk about that issue and FDOT’s Comptroller said no way.  

Mayor Dale advised the Governor had been told by someone in FDOT before he decided not to veto the bill that the Sanford Airport Authority could not spend all of the money in one year.  The Governor knows that we are in the process of spending that money and that we have commitments for spending it.  Mayor Dale did not think there was any danger of the money being pulled if we don’t spend it by July 1, 2001.

Discussion regarding passenger facility charges.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding the Executive Director’s contract.

Board Member Glenn advised it was between the Executive Director and the Chairman at this point.

Chairman Miller advised he had directed the Executive Director to report to the Board today.  He further advised it was up to the Executive Director to report to him any changes that he wanted in his contract so that a recommendation could be put on the agenda for the Board.

7.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel advised he had nothing further to report.

8.
LIAISON REPORTS
Mayor Dale advised as Commission Liaison to the Airport he reported to the Commission on behalf of the Airport, and he reported back to the Authority on behalf of the Commission.  The Commission now understands that he will not have any involvement with the Airport after April 3, 2001.  The City Commission wants to have a joint work session prior to the end of his term.  Mayor Dale advised he hoped the Authority would be gracious enough to grant the Commission’s request.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the new airport liaison from the City of Sanford.

Mayor Dale advised the new Mayor would appoint the airport liaison.

9.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Chairman Miller reminded the Board of the Grand Opening Ceremony on Friday, March 23, 2001, at 11:00 a.m.

Chairman Miller advised again on behalf of the Board that it had been a pleasure having Marty Herbenar serve on the Board and working with him.

10.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING TUESDAY, APRIL 3, 2001
11.
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:50 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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